
I 

11 

I 
I 

Y 0 R K S 0 U I H G I R G U I T D E V E L 0 P M E N T P L A N 

HOLGATE JffiTHODIST CHURCH REmEll 

JUNE 1990 

CONTENTS:-

A. Introduction 

B. Factual description of the location, premises & people 

C. Analysis of our Church's strengths and weaknesses: 

a) Property 
b) Current Practices: 

c) Human Resources 

i) Religious 
ii) Social 

D. Our vision of the future 

E. Conclusions 

NOTE: 'Church' denotes the body and people 
'church' denotes the building and property 

'!!{embers' are those in the strict Methodist sense 
'members' includes congregation as well 



I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

« A » 

INTRODUCTION. 

This report is the summary of several weeks' work by a small 
committee, carried aut in conjunction with the members and congregation, 
and at the instigation of the Circuit meeting. 

At the Church Council Meeting on 6.3.90, the Minister outlined the 
proposed Development Plan. Those present agreed that it was in the 
interests of both our own Church and the Circuit that we should take 
part, and accordingly a committee was formed whose responsibility it 
would be to produce the report. 

Given the enar~ous scope of the undertaking, the limitations on time 
(existing commitments, the intervention of the Easter Holiday,) and the 
desirability of consulting as extensive a range of opinions as possible, 
we felt that the most sensible approach was to compile a questionnaire 
geared towards the requirements of the report, as outlined in the 
initial letter from the Circuit. 

We felt it was important that all ages and all levels of involvement 
should be represented, and so we eventually drew up several different 
versions of the questionnaire to include youngsters closely linked to 
the church through family involvement, Sunday School etc.; those using 
the premises for activities such as Youth Club and the uniformed 
organisations; adults who were Members or regular attenders: and adults 
with a peripheral interest, such as parents of children using the 
premises, those who attend some of the meetings but not the services, 
and those who come occasionally for a specific purpose such as the 
Baptism of their infants. 

Around 600 questionnaires were distributed, of which only about 75 
were returned. Predictably, more Church Members took the trouble to 
reply than those less closely involved, but there was a pleasingly even 
spread of response across all age ranges. However, not all of those 
returned were fully completed, and so the committee feels justified in 
describing the response as 'poor'. Nevertheless, it could not be said to 
be unrepresentative: many people expressed very strong views in 
considerable detail, and we know from general conversations that their 
views are largely reflected in the Church as a whole. From those that 
were returned, there was a broad concensus of agreement about the major 
issues concerning Holgate. 

Despite the disappointing response, therefore, we felt that we had 
sufficient material to enable us to go ahead and produce a report which 
both gives an accurate picture of Holgate Church at present, and 
provides a body of evidence substantial enough for us to be confident 
about initiating changes in the near future. 

***** 
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« B » 

LOCATION. PREMISES AND PEOPLE. 

a) Location of the church and the area served by it 

Holgate Methodist Church is located in a residential area on the 
south side of Acomb Road, York, on a plot of land between New Lane and 
Murray Street. It serves the district known as 'Holgate' - broadly, that 
area of York bounded by the railway to the north of Poppleton Road, the 
main East Coast line running south from York Station parallel with the 
Tadcaster Road, and Hob Moor to the south. Its western limits are less 
easily defined, and seem to depend on the local people's perception of 
where Holgate ends and Acomb begins! Only a few regular attenders come 
from outside this general area. 

When this church was established on its present site in 1910 <having 
moved from nearby premises which dated from 1872) its main function was 
to serve the needs of those employed at the nearby Railway Works, most 
of whom lived locally in the rapidly growing community. Some of the 
original Victorian properties survive, but over the course of the last 
century, much more residential property has been built, and the area has 
continued to prosper. The period of greatest expansion was the 1930's, 
and a high percentage of housing dates from that time. Whole streets of 
houses can be found built to the same designs, which gives the area a 
certain homogeneity, but subsequent infilling has ensured variety and 
helped to avoid the feel of a large and soulless 'estate', The great 
majority of houses are owner-occupied. In addition, Holgate benefits 
from the presence of West Bank Park, an extensive local recreation area. 

b) Local population and conwrunity 

Today, BREL remains one of the largest employers in the area, and 
many of its employees continue to live in Holgate. However, there is 
nowadays a greater social mix and variety of occupations to be found 
than ever before. 

Members of all socio-economic groups can be found living in the 
area, but most are in the middle or lower middle income bands. They work 
either at one of several light industries in the vicinity, in one of the 
growing number of service industries, at skilled or semi-skilled trades, 
or are self-employed. Estate agents play down the working-class origins 
of the area, describing it now as 'desirable' and 'sought-after'. In 
fact, Holgate is fortunate in being close to the town centre, but not in 
it (ease of access for people working in the middle of York is important 
in a highly congested city>, and in being close to Acomb and the ring
road <good choice of non-tourist shopping>. 

The local population is relatively stable. Many of the current 
inhabitants have lived there all their lives, sometimes in the same 
house, often moving only a few streets away, and quite a number have 
close relatives living nearby too. In many cases, families will be the 



I 
I 
I 

I 

third or fourth generation to be living here. This makes for a close
knit community with a strong sense of local history and tradition, where 
continuity is cherished, but, because of the present diversity, it does 
not exclude 'outsiders'. However, even those ~ho move into the area tend 
to be ones who have had some past connection with the district, or who 
were born and bred elsewhere in York. The area has no pretensions 'to 
'executive' status, and consequently the transitory element in any 
modern population profile tends not to base itself in Holgate. 

c) Other local churches 

The nearest Methodist churches are Acomb, West Thorpe, Lidgett Grove 
and Southlands, each of which has its own well-established and loyal 
congregation. Rufforth is much further west, but linked with Holgate and 
Acomb in that we share the same Minister. Recently, Holgate has also 
developed links with Cop1~nthorpe Methodist Church, when the choir there 
was invited to join those of Acomb and Holgate for larger scale musical 
works (such as at Christmas or Easter). 

The Church of England is represented at St.Paul's <Holgate) and 
St.Stephen's <Acomb). Generally speaking, they are not regarded as being 
'competition' for congregations, but youngsters in the area tend to 
switch allegiance in activities such as youth clubs. 

Roman Catholics in the area have churches in Acomb and Dalton 
Terrace; a new Mormon Church further along Acomb Road has recently risen 
phoenix-like from the ashes of the previous building, and there are also 
one or two churches of other denominations elsewhere in Acomb. 

d) Premises and state of the fabric 

The plot on which the church stands has its main access from the 
Acomb Road. At present, it has three fairly well-defined sections: the 
chapel building itself, a grassed area and extra space currently given 
over to allotments (which are let for a negligible rent.) There is hard 
standing to park only two cars - possibly four if two are blocked in. 
Otherwise, there is only on-street parking available - fairly easy 
during the evenings, but presenting problems in the daytime. Over the 
years, many offers of purchase have been received for the land adjacent 
to the church, but the Church Council has always declined to sell. 

The building comprises a main hall <this being two storeys high with 
a first floor gallery to three sides) and seven small classrooms leading 
off the gallery, with a further classroom accessible at ground level 
from the main hall. The hall measures approximately 32' x 46', but 
usable space in front of the communion rail is 32' x 32'. Other ground 
floor rooms off the main hall are a cloakroom, library and two double 
classrooms which, if need be, can readily be converted into transepts. 
These have not been used as such for at least ten years, and now provide 
extra storage and a printing room. To the rear of the main hall is a 
passageway. On the far side of this, at ground floor level, are the 
vestry and a kitchen, and at first floor level a single and double 
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classroom. In addition, there is a single storey schoolroom of approx. 
20' x 30' which is used extensively for weekday activities, and by the 
Sunday School's Prii~ry Department on Sundays. A door from the kitchen 
leads to a boiler house and to a rear yard which houses an oil tank and 
three brick stores. There are two W.C's on each floor, and a further 
W.C. is built as an annexe to the vestry. 

The building is well maintained and the Quinquennial Inspection 
carried out in 1989 revealed no major problems, but indicated that 
rewiring of the premises and roofing work would be necessary within the 
next five years. Heating is provided by an oil-fired boiler which has 
caused some problems in recent years and may need replacing in the 
foreseeable future. 

Regarding the fabric of the building, the main hall consists of a 
raised stage area, originally for the choir, behind a fixed wooden 
pulpit, In front of this is a rectangular communion area. There are 
polished floorboards underfoot, with blue carpet along the main aisles 
and in front of the comnunion rail. Seating on the ground floor is 
provided by approximately 100 moveable wooden chairs, with the gallery 
having fixed pews seating another fifty with ease. All exposed woodwork 
is dark, with the painted walls and ceiling in cream with blue trim. 
Furniture throughout the building shows signs of age (with the exception 
of 10 formica-topped metal-framed tables, and 30 metal-framed plastic 
chairs stored in a rear first floor classroom.) The kitchen too is 
rather dated, but is fairly well equipped with crockery and cutlery, has 
a domestic gas oven, an electric refrigerator and double drainer sink 
unit. There is a 6-gallon electric water boiler. There are four pianos 
on the premises, and the organ in the main hall is an electric Comptan, 
with the speakers on the raised stage behind the pulpit. 

An amplification and induction loop system has been installed within 
the last month. 

Holgate does not have a caretaker. Cleaning is undertaken by teams 
from within the congregation on a rota basis, and a controlled number of 
keys are held by those who need access to the building. 

e) Financial Position 

Holgate Church receives income from three main sources: weekly 
offerings, bank interest and letting of its premises <both within the 
church and externally>. 

i) Weekly offerings average just below £120. In addition, some tax is 
recovered on covenanted giving. <Covenants account for 40% of 
giving by value, though rather less per capita.) 

ii) Bank interest is received from the Central Finance Board on 
accumulated cash assets, and amounts to £700 p.a. Interest from 
bequests is treated separately. 

iii) Letting income from internal sources amounts to £800 p.a. and 
external letting produces in excess of £2,000 p.a. This latter sum 
derives largely from letting the premises for several weeks each 
summer to an 'English far Foreign Students' school, and is regarded 
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by the church as a bonus, not a guaranteed source of continuing 
income. (Indeed, we understand that they have not booked for 1990.) 

Total income for 1988/1989 amounted to £11.880. 

There are four main areas of expenditure, namely: Circuit 
Assessmentj subscriptions, donations and levies; property; 
Administration. 

i) The Church Council has offered to pay £7,500 as Holgate's share 
of the 1990/91 Circuit Assessment. 

ii) In 1988/89, subscriptions, donations and levies paid from the 
church's main funds amounted to £600 <though some donations pass 
directly thorough subsidiary accounts). 

iii) In 1988/89, heating and lighting accounted for £1200, repairs and 
renewals for £1,350, capital additions for £450, and rates and 
insurance for £600. 

iv) In 1988/89, £130 was spent on printing and stationery, with another 
£140 on other administrative matters. 

Tot al expenditur e i n 198a/1989 was £10. 490 . 

Holgate has benefited in recent years from three bequests. The first 
is earmarked within the Church for use by the Sunday School, and stands 
at £1,300. Two more bequests are for general purposes and the Church 
Council has decided that these should be deposited until such time as 
major capital expense means that they have to be broken into. The sums 
amount to £14,000, and the Church Council has decided that the interest 
should be credited to capital until such time as' the actual balance 
exceeds the original sum (after adjusting for effects of inflation). 
After such time, the position is likely to be reviewed annually, with 
excess interest being used to fund the general upkeep of the church. The 
rationale behind this decision was that the inflated original sums 
bequeathed should be left intact to benefit future generations using the 
church. 

Although the books balance at present, it is clear that the Church 
is in a fairly tight financial position. Major repairs to the heating 
system or roof in the near future would have a serious and adverse 
impact on the financial stability of Holgate . 

The church has not experienced a stewardship campaign. 

f) Me mbership and congregation 

Church Membership has been relatively static in recent years, and 
stands at just over lOO at present. Both Membership and congregation are 
predominantly female, the ratio being roughly 80/20. Of the total, about 
50% are over retirement age, and 10% are under 25. 

The overwhelming majority of both Members and congregation live 
within a radius of ~ mile of the church, but a huge diversity of 
talents, trades and occupations are represented: advertising, banking 
and finance, building, clerical, executive and administrative, legal, 
musical, nursing and medical, police, public relations, teaching . 
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g) Other actiyitiea 

Holgate has a~ extensive range of activities for all age groups 
taking place on the premises on a regular basis. we have a large Sunday 
School catering for 76 children, enjoying the services of 15 staff. The 
JMA has about 18 collectors under one leader. 

The uniformed organisations are represented by the Rainbows, the 
Brownies <two packs), the Guides, the Cubs, the Scouts, and the 
Ventures. About 25 adults lead nearly 165 youngsters in these groups. In 
addition there is .a now flourishing Youth Club which includes balanced 
numbers of church-going and non-church-going teenagers. 

There are well-established Toddler and Playgroups, a Tuesday 
Fellowship, a Luncheon Club, a Prayer & Care meeting, a Link meeting for 
women, and a Choir which rehearses regularly but performs only on 
special occasions. 

h) Circuit and ecumenical involvement 

Representatives from Holgate are elected to every Circuit meeting, 
and some members from Holgate have served in various official capacities 
at Circuit level. Circuit events are always advertised both within the 
church on notice boards, and on weekly notice sheets far the 
congregation, but participation is usually sparse and spasmodic, except 
for major events such as Rob Frost. Our ecumenical involvement is, and 
has been, minimal. 

i> Worship 

Sunday Services are held weekly at 10.45 am and 6.30pm. The only 
exceptions are evening services when there is a united service elsewhere 
in the circuit, or if the Church Family has an outing, when the service 
will take place in the open air, or a nearby Methodist church. 

Family services are held monthly. Parade services are on a regular 
basis, omitting those months when school holidays mean that no meetings 
are held. 

***** 
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ANAL Y~::>IS OF OUR CHURCH'S Sl'RENUTHS MID WEAKNESSES 

a) Property 

Respondents to the questionnaire produced a predictably huge variety 
of opinions about the church premises and property, often contradictory 
_ e.g. some found the interior and furnishings 'homely and comforting', 
while others found them ' drab and uninviting'. Still others deemed such 
considerations irrelevant: they claimed to be more influenced by the 
atmosphere of spirituality and warmth of welcome.The committee sifted 
all replies, and the following themes emerged as being of special 
importance to those currently using Holgate's premises:-

- Not many people appear to have problems getting to the church. One 
of the strengths of Holgate is its central position relative to the area 
served. However, the very elderly and infirm are more reluctant to brave 
the journey in winter, and those living on their own would welcome 
someone to give them a lift, or a special visit from the IHnister to 
show them they are not forgotten. <People of all ages resented being 
visited simply to be asked to 'do a job') 

-One of the strengths of Holgate in many people' s eyes is the 
flexibility of accommodation. Individual chairs and loose carpet strips 
mean that the main hall can be transformed easily into a dance floor, 
recreation space or large dining area. By and large, people are of the 
opinion that the more use the building gets, the be tter. However, the 
sacredness of the main building is something very dear to most regular 
attenders, and it is clear that they want any activities, apart from 
Sunday worship, which make use of the main hall to be conducted with due 
reverence and respect. Some criticism was made of youngsters shouting 
and yelling, and foreign students taking insufficient care. One or two 
suggested that selling things in the main hall, and welcoming young 
people who were paying to hire the premises <while occasionally 
neglecting our own children) seemed rather too much like serving Mammon. 
It is worth mentioning that there was fierce and unanimous disapproval 
of smoking anywhere on the premises! 

- We asked everyone whether they found the church buildings and 
furnishings attractive and conducive to worship and, if not, how they 
would improve them. Some took the easy option and said 'Yes', possibly 
on the grounds that they did not have to come up wtth ideas for 
improvement! Of those who were dissatisfied, and who made specific 
comments, the overwhelming majority complained about uncomfortable 
seating! (If nothing else, this exercise has put oHe urgent i tern on the 
agenda for the next Church Council meeting!) The nf)Xt commonest 
complaint concerned the state of the decoration. It seems that 
familiarity breeds an ability to turn a blind eye: devoted regulars will 
come whatever the condition of the fabric, but Holgate's present 
interior is unlikely to appeal to the casual observer or potential new 
member. when thus prompted, mos t people admitted tn fr'!eling that it is 
functional, sturdy and 1airly clean, but showing signs of age, and wear 



and tear. Short of entire rebuilding (not an uncommon plea), detailed 
suggestions for the most signiiicant improvements were many, but 
summarised, they include: repainting the hall in brighter, more cheerful 
colours, decorating it in a more welcoming fashion and generally 
updating the image. It was also felt thut the exteriur· could do with 
similar re-vilmping. One o1 our weaknesses is our inability to tempt 
people through the doors. 

Out of doors, one of our great advantages appears to be the land 
adjacent to the chapel (justifying the Church Council's decisions not to 
sell), but better use could obviously be made of i.t. The most teasible 
schemes suggested the abolition of the scruffy-looklug allotments, which 
would be replaced by some sort of car-parking area (and maybe a garage 
to house the minibus that many wanted? ), and the retention of the 
grassed area which the children love. A substantial minority of people 
feel that it would solve many problems if we were to build a separate 
hall on part of the vacant land - some see the hall as a modern, 
convenient social centre, leaving the main church for worship, others 
want a worship centre or sanctuary exclusively for services, retaining 
the main hall for Sunday School and social use. (Many had mixed feelings 
regarding the little rooms leading off our main hall: at present, they 
are admirably suited to their purpose, but difficult to clean and heat 
effectively.> 

- Holgate is already well-endowed with equipment which has been 
acquired gradually over the years and is in regular use. The most recent 
electrical items (an overhead projector; induction loop amplification 
system) are much appreciated, but others are either becoming costly to 
maintain, or are dating, or need 'companion' equipment to get the best 
use from them. The section in which people were asked to suggest 
specific pieces of equipment which they would like the church to buy 
obviously reflected the areas of the church with which people were 
involved. Those on the cleaning rota need more effective and labour
saving devices; kitchen equipment and general-purpose crockery nRed 
updating; the children would love something other than 'scratched and 
wobbly tables' in the Sunday School; those responsible for producing 
notice-sheets, newsletters, programmes etc. would welcome a more 
coherent reprographic system; the elderly and infirm suggested draught
proofing and possibly a wheelchair; televisions and video recurders 
figured highly, as did a minibus; and recent difficulties prompted 
requests for a new organ. These are all valuable ideas, especially since 
they were put forward by many who do not have a voice on any of the 
committees, and the concensus was reached through independently answered 
questionnaires. Those who do have authority to JMke decisions and spend 
money now have the opportunity to draw up a programme of action which 
will meet the stated needs of the Holgate community. 

b) Current practices 

i) RELIGIOUS: 

We asked many general questions about the religious life of our 
Church, in an attempt to find out if people are broadJ.y happy with the 
timing and style of our Sunday services, and some more detailed 



t ions concerning the content and conduct of various features within 
ques · ' li S both regular and ' special services. Answers were revea ng. ome came 

no surprise, but others uncovered areas of satisfaction or 
:~ssatisfaction which might otherwise never have surfaced. Many of the 
eomments made will undoubtedly ·be of value to our new Minister in 
September 1990 - it will be abundant ly clear to him where be can 
introduce innovations without encountering opposition, and where he 
ought to tread delicately! 

- Of the adults who replied, over 50% have been ~ssociated with 
Holgate for more than 20 years. Of the remaining half, the majority have 
been attending for between 5-10 years. Very few have been coming for up 
to 5 years or betwe en 10-20 years. This seems to imply that there are 
two sorts of worshippers at Holgate: loyal, life-long members (bearing 
out remarks made in section B.b), and a substantial body of folk who 
maintain their interest in one Church for up to a decade, either because 
they move house and area at roughly these intervals, or because changing 
family circumstances prompt the switch to another Church. Most of these 
people come regularly to our services, rarely attend other churches 
except for special events (e.g. a Circuit or united service), and all 
but two felt that no other Church had anything special to offer that 
Holgate did not. The dissenters mentioned coffee after the service, and 
- puzzlingly - f riendliness, Hearly everyone was happy with the times of 
services, although. one or two suggestions were made for slight 
alterations. Those that requested any change at all f or the morning 
service would like it up to ~ hour earlier: no hardship, but giving a 
longer afternoon for family activities. Regarding the evening service, a 
few said they might attend if it was rather later (when family 
committments had been met), but many more would like an afternoon 
service at around 3.00pm, especial l y in winter. 

- Concerning the actual content of services, both positive and 
negative criticisms were voiced, reflecting what people see as the 
strengths and weaknesses of our way of doing things. We wanted to know 
about the following elements:-

1) There was almost unanimous praise for the Welcome and Atmosphere in 
the Church, Indeed,, some went out of their way to point out that this 
was what had attracted them to Holgate in the first place. Door stewards 
were seen as having a vital role to play here. However, a note of 
caution was sounded by some who observed that they found Holgate 
'cliquey' at times, and despite being a long-standing member it was 
possible to feel lonely and left out. 

2) There were very mixed feelings about the Time Be:lo.r:Uhe Service. It 
is seen as a weak spot, and hardly anyone was entirely satisfied with it 
at present, Most of the criticism was directed at the levels of noise 
and movement, <This was acknowledged to be largely unavoidable, but it 
did not contribute towards the atmosphere of peaceful meditation and 
preparation which people wanted. ) Less 'busy-ness' on the par t of t hose 
responsible for preparing the church for worship would seem to be called 
for, and far less i~le chatter from the congregation, The recent 
introduction of a congregational lntroit has gone a long way towards 
focussing people's concentration when the preacher enters. 
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3) Regarding the choice of ~. the range of opinion varied from 
.'acceptable' to 'couldn't be better'. A lone voice declared itself to be 
in favour of 'HHB forever', but most of the older and longer established 
members felt that the majority of preachers achieved a satisfactory 
balance of old and new hymns. Many wanted the performance of them to be 
livlier and more joyful, though, whether with or without clapping. The 
youngsters, however, were very damning: one of their biggest collective 
gripes concerned the 'long, slow, boring hymns'. We also asked about 
Choruses. This produced a very positive response from, both adults and 
children. I t seems that everyone enjoys them at least·sometimes, many 
wanted far more included, and mani estly, Holgate is continuing time
honoured Methodist tradition in relishing them. Understandably, the 
youngsters liked ones they knew, but all ages expressed a desire to 
learn new ones. Two conditions have to be met: firstly, the learning 
process needs to be well-led and, secondly, the words must be readily 
available, either on a printed sheet or clearly written on the overhead 
projector. There were use ul suggestions as to how these could be 
incorporated into regular worship - notably, the possibility of using 
them to help eradicate the problem outlined in 2>, i.e. some chorus 
singing prior t o the service would cut down on irreverent gossip. 

4) Other 11usic is used a t many points in the service, and is generally 
appreciated. We had the i mpression that much more thought has been given 
to this aspect of worship as a resu l t of the question being asked 
directly. People can envisage much more wide-ranging and imaginative 
possibilities now, and the range of talent available suggests that the 
musical content of services could once again be one of Holgate's 
strengths. The church is fortunate in having at its disposal at least 
two excellent organists, but is therefore in the habit of relying on the 
organ as the sole accompanying instrument. There is a piano available, 
and several pianists old and young; lDBmbers of the Sunday School between 
them are learning a variety of instruments <violins, fiutes, guitars, 
recorders & keyboards) and on the few occasions when ensembles or solos 
have been used, they have been greatly admired by the congregation. 

5) Host people would be reluctant to dispense with Bible, Psalm & Other 
Readings. viewing them as having an essential place in the service, but 
queries were raised about t he nature, length and positioning of such 
items. There was quite strong opposition to the reading of obscure 
psalms and lengthy Bible passages when the children were present and 
received no explanation of them. Likewise, adults felt that too many 
'meaty' readings did little for them, and they would prefer to hear more 
from a selection of suitable non-biblical literature. Everyone felt that 
this was one area where members of the congregation could play a greater 
role: a variety of faces, particularly younger ones, taking turns at 
reading would appear to give the service more impact, on condition that 
the reader was clearly audible. 

6) Holgate does not usually feature Dance, Mime & Dra~ to any great 
extent. Some lDembers are t otally opposed to the incl usion of any of 
these, especi ally dance , whic h it was thought could fr~ghten people off. 
Mime and drama were more acceptable, mainly as 'special occasion' rather 
than regular events. Even those who were positively enthusiastic, 
though, had an important res ervati on: dramatic presentations of any kind 



MUST be well-rehearsed and audible, otherwise they are embarrassing and 
meaningless, with the intended message lost. 

7) The Sermon generated much debate! Comments tended to fall into two 
categories: the length and the quality. There were no requests for 
longer sermons<! ) 1 and relatively few for much shorter ones, but 
everyone considers this to be one of the central features of a service, 
and as such likes to have the attention held by sermons that are 
stimulating, relevant to modern life, and which do not labour a theme. 
Quality, of course, is entirely dependent on the preacher, and so varies 
from week to week. Nevertheless, it was frequently stressed that the 
Methodist system of varying preachers is one of its enormous strengths, 
both nationally and here at Holgate. The many compliments were testimony 
to the high standard of preaching within our Circuit. A few preachers 
were singled out by name as being especially good, and only one or two 
ventured to name those they found less satisfactory - mainly elderly 
women who had difficulty in 1naking themselves heard and who delivered 
their message in a mournful tone. <Even these were forgiven on account 
of their obvious sincerity and deep faith.) 

8) By contrast, the Offertory creates very little dissention. Of those 
who even thought it necessary to comment, most said 'O.K.' or 
'Satisfactory'. Apart from this, there was mostly moderate praise for 
the present arrangements. People like it when stewards smile, they 
approve of standing as the collection is taken to the pulpit, and they 
feel that voluntary giving is a crucial element of their religious 
practice. Apparently, the only scope for improvement lies in parade 
services when members of the uniformed organisations take the offerings, 
and do not always manage to achieve it in an orderly and organised way. 

9) The Iin1e Immediately Following the Service gives rise to nearly as 
much despair as the time before it, but the exact nature of the 
complaints varied enormously. Apart from those who felt that what 
currently happens suits them, nearly everyone mentioned something 
specific which needs improving. A number felt that this time should 
allow for a few quiet moments of reflection on the service, and found 
loud organ music too intrusive. On the other hand, some were happy that 
enough time was allowed, and thought that suitable organ music farmed a 
fitting indication that this period was aver. Many were disappointed by 

' the hurried exodus of the bulk of the congregation, but equally many 
regretted the ill manners shown by those who chat together and ignore 
the preacher waiting at the rear of the church. Same felt that this 

1 wasthe most suitable point on a Sunday morning to catch people with 
messages, make arrangements for the coming week, ask after absent 
members etc .. but others were upset by the extent of informality, and 
objected to the atmosphere being spoilt by children rampaging around the 
church. Stewards came in far criticism here too - they ought to be 
wearing badges to identify them, to be accompanying the preacher at the 
back of the church <especially if it is not the regular minister), to be 
spending mare time welcoming newcomers or infrequent attenders. The 
provision of coffee after each service (possibly in conjunction with an 
earlier service time) might overcame some of these imperfections, but 
Holgate has a long way to go beiore it can satisfy everyone's demands in 
this respect. 
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10) The Time When the Children are_in The Service. If there is a single 
issue which generates more passion and protest than all others put 
together, then this is it. The other deficiencies, imperative though it 
will be to attempt to remedy them, are unequivocally of secondary 
importance when set against the magnitude of this issue. It can now be 
said without fear of contradiction that this is the weakest spot in 
Holgate's religious armoury. Historically, this church has been famed 
for the strength of its Sunday School, for its provision for young 
people attending the church and for its links with other youngsters 
using the premises during the week. Indeed, though numbers have fallen 
recently, Holgate is still noted as having one of the best Sunday 
Schools in the area - a reputation forged and fostered by a large and 
dedicated staff. So imaginative and successful are they, moreover, that 
the children in their replies said that they spent the time in the 
service feeling bored and ignored and wishing they could be in their 
Sunday School classes instead! A glowing tribute indeed! 

However, therein lies the heart of Holgate's dilemma: our Sunday 
School is so good that we have difficulty persuading teenagers to leave 
and progress to attending the services as adults, or taking any further 
part in Church life. It is something that concerns the adults deeply 
too. The general feeling is that the length of time the children are in 
the service (c.20mins) is about right. The principle of having them 
present is right too: it was widely emphasised that they are the future 
of our church and, as such, have a right to be allowed into the body of 
the church to take part regularly in its main form of worship. But here, 
regrettably, good intentions part company with actual practice. Not many 
failed to observe that the youngsters' impressions of what 'church' is 
about are formed by and during that 20 minutes they spend with us. It is 
no exaggeration to say that the way they are treated then determines 
whether they wish to continue worshipping with us or to abandon us. On 
the evidence available, we are manifestly failing to live up to their 
expectations. 

The reasons are not hard to find. People were less inhibited in this 
question than others, and condemned preachers Cand ourselves as 
congregation!) in four main areas:-
- The choice of hymns is often poor, as the words and sentiments mean 
little to the children. 
- Prayers are usually disastrously inadequate: many make them too long 
so that concentration is lost, the language level is inappropriate for 
the age range, the concepts contained in them and the terms in which 
they are expressed are frequently too sophisticated for them, and scant 
attention is paid to the issues which children themselves might choose 
as subjects for prayer. 
- Preachers are always reminded that children will be present at this 
time and will expect an address directed at them. In fairness, many have 
a genuine flair for this and are gratefully received, but a worrying 
number (of all ages) are either patronising or totally oblivious of the 
needs of young children. 
- The prevailing atmosphere during this time is seldom one of welcome or 
encouragement. A poor preacher is one who makes no effort to acknowledge 
the presence ot children, and in whom there is no discernible difference 
of approach between this part o1 the service and what follows. Such an 
attitude conunun:Lcates i tselt to the children, who feel that they are 



attitude communicates itself to the children, who feel that they are 
there under sufferance rather than because they have a real contribution 
to make to religious life at Holgate. Furthermore, adults often find 
such a speaker tedious, dare not admit it, but are embarrassed by the 
knowledge that children must imagine that this is what grown-ups enjoy. 

Elsewhere in the questionnaire, it became apparent that one of 
people's main worries concerning the future of Holgate was the 
increasing average age of the congregation and the lack of younger 
adults to take their place. The realisation is gradually dawning that 
that if we are to deserve any new members at all, we must invest more 
heavily in our young people, and concentrate on the task of making their 
involvement more rewarding for them. We must accord it the status of 
'urgent priority' within the Church. 

Questions were also asked about special services such as Baptisms, 
Communions, Family & Parade, and other, annual, servtces. The answers 
revealed a general sat)sfaction with the way they are conducted, but 
some took the trouble to suggest ways of ironing out the occasiDnal 
hitches and perceived weak spots. 

- BAPTISMS: Overwhelming support for their inclusion in fami.ly s ervices. 
It is clearly one of ou r strengths that we make babies so welcome and 
introduce them to the Church family in the way we do. Some felt that we 
do not go far enough, and are missing a valuable opportunity to interest 
non-churchgoers in our Church and faith. Simple measures, such as 
ensuring that only extremely well known hymns are chosen, and greater 
emphasis on the basics of Christianity, could probably do much to assist 
this. LoveJy though the baptisms are, most people agreed that there 
should be no more than two during any one service, particularly jf this 
is a family AND parade as well, In addition to encouraging spiritual 
indigestion, it makes for great practical complicat'ions in terms of 
providing enough seating, hymn and service books, and smooth 
organisation. Unnecessary discomfort of this nature puts people off and 
makes them feel neglected. 

- FAMILY & PARADE SERVICES: The success of these depends heavily on the 
aptitude oi the preacher for the occasion. Too often, the organisation 
uf movement is chaotic and disruptive, and those membf~rs of uniformed 
organisations unfamiliar with our usual Church procedure are jnclined to 
be easily distracted and fidgety as a result. Once again, the challenge 
of having so many.impressionable youngsters present together is rarely 
met. Although very few at Holgate are keen on demonstrative or 
experimental worship as a rule, these services were seen as acceptable 
occasions an which to 'break the mould' and introduce a more dynamic and 
innovative approach. Participation is thought to be the key to enjoyment 
and these Sundays should have even more young people and families 
leading prayers, doing the readings, choosing hymns, contributing to the 
music. This development would not be without benefits elsewhere -
several people remarked on the fact that, even now, when a child takes 
an active part in the service in any way, the parents can usually be 
relied upon to attend too. More chances to increase the flock! 
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_ COMN.UNIONS: People look forward to these, and find them spiritually 
refreshing. Adults do not want any significant alterations, but the 
teenagers, perhaps not surprisingly, are puzzled about some aspects, and 
confess to a lack of understanding. A high percentage of those who, 
notwithstanding, were happy with the service, requested variety in the 
form of alternative versions. There are many available which would suit 
our needs, from older to newer forms of words, to the occasional 
inclusion of musical versions along the lines of 'Breaking Bread'. 

-OTHER AHNU1\L SERVICES: !he only reactions provoked by thjs section 
were regret that few services were as well attended as Carol Services 
and Easter ones, and frustration that such things as Covenant Services 
and Good Friday meditations were not better attended. 

Overall, the JY1embers and congregation seem happy with the style of 
worship at Holgate. Ihey would probably have left to worship elsewhere 
if they were not. However, they are not complacent, and the ideas 
outlined above indicate ways in which improvements cou l d be made, in the 
expectation both of re-vitalising the existing membership and 
stimulating interest from outside. 

ii) SOCIAL: Holgate has a :tairly full social. calender, Regular events 
are organised to which all Church members, their families, friends etc 
are invited. These range from informal Harvest Suppers, concerts both 
sacred and secular, other forms of light entertainment, barn dances, 
faith teas, parties, to family days out. All these require a lot of 
organisation behind the scenes, usually done by the same few volunteers, 
and attended by only a 1 imi ted cross-section of the congregation. It is 
not often that all ages get together socially, and so there exists the 
uncomfortable generation gap. At present, we are at as much of a loss in 
knowing how to bridge this gap as we are in trying to integrate the 
needs of all ages within the same act of worship. Perhaps because of 
this, most people are reluctant to increase the number of these 
gatherings, fearing that, by doing so, we may lose sight of our real. 
purpose in belonging to Holgate. 

c) Human Hesqurces 

Those who answered the questionnaire have not lost sight of the fact 
that our single most valuable resource at Holgate (as at any church) is 
the people who are associated with it in any capacity. One of the 
objects oi this exercise was to try to discover where our untapped 
resources lie, and to assess whether they can be harnessed in a way 
which is beneficial for the future of our church. 

The pool of talent is extensive. There are many able and hardworking 
members at Holgate. Despite this, there is an undeniable shortage of 
volunteers whenever a major office within the Church falls vacant. The 
situation is this: Holgate is top-heavy with members older than 
retirement age - most of these have been very active in the service of 
the Church in days gone by, and are now either too infirm to continue or 
no longer wish to dominate the committees; they are nevertheless 
profoundly concerned at the lack of younger faces to take their place; 



there are plenty of youngsters, none of whom seem willing at present to 
commit themselves to taking on a post of responsibility; in between, 
there are proportionately fewer regular, committed members in their 30s, 
40s and 50s - those who exist find themselves called upon more and more, 
to the extent that many are trying to fulfil obligations to the Church 
to the detriment of their family lives. Such overstretching of limited 
numbers causes friction when too much is promised and not enough 
delivered (people forget to do things, are not given enough time to 
perform a task adequately, and then find themselves subject to 
criticisms and backbiting): given that all this work is of a voluntary 
nature in the first place, the element of Christian charity can seem 
sadly lacking. No wonder the joy and uplifting spirituality which should 
be our hallmarks are temporarily absent. 

Some are now beginning to question the need for so many layers of 
administration, which leave little time for discussion of more 
fundamental issues. They argue that our human resources are being 
squandered on introspective bickering over the niceties of business and 
procedure, at the expense of theocentric activities such as proclaiming 
the good news and spreading the love of the Risen Lord. We need, in 
short, more fellowship gatherings and fewer committee meetings. 

By contrast, most people feel that we are doing a reasonably good 
job in meeting the needs of the local community, and cannot think of any 
ways in which we could improve our contribution in this area without 
encroaching on the territory of the local social services. 

So we have two major obstacles to progress. Firstly, insufficient 
numbers of younger but mature Rdults amongst whom the jobs could be 
shared more evenly, and, secondly, an inability to f31~ize the 
opportunities offered to increase those numbers and realise this 
ambition. In the light of what we have been told through the answers of 
people viewing us from outside the immediate Church family, we ought to 
realise that we do manage to radiate a sense of warmth and friendliness, 
and that our existing work with young people is one of our strengths. 
According to them, our major weakness lies in not converting that 
initial advantage into a large band of regular attenders ready to put 
their talents at the disposal of the Church, so that we always have a 
good supply of potential stewards, treasurers, secretaries, teachers, 
youth leaders, fund raisers, caterers, - even local preachers? 

***** 
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illLR VISION OF THE FUTURE. 

As a bridge between answering specific, directed questions, and 
formulating an imaginative vision of Holgate in the future, we asked 
people to consider what were the most significant changes, both for 
better and worse, since they had been attending this church. 

There must be some psychological lesson to be drawn from the manner 
in which people responded to this request! Some were Dptimists: they did 
not feel that things were any worse at all, and cited many causes for 
rejoicing. Other were Pessimists: for them, there had been no 
discernible advances made, while evidence of regression was all too 
apparent. Still others dutifully higl1lighted a balanced mixture of 
favourable and unfavourable changes. 

Depending on the age ot the respondent, people were likely either to 
comment on the pleasing increase in the numbers of youngsters using the 
premises throughout the week, or the tact that they had found increasing 
friendliness and fellowship, or that there were greater numbers of 30-40 
year olds who were reducing the average ages of committees etc ... By 
contrast, the negative views focussed on the lamentable decline in 
numbers attending all activities from Sunday School to eveninR service, 
the waning of active interest in youngsters' groups by the Minister, and 
the proliferation of committees <with its attendant danger of not 
producing any noticeable improvement in efficiency while still consumin0 
people's time such that they were prevented from bea.ring fuller witness 
in the communji.y). 

It <:IJuld be said that people's reactions were indicative of a 
disturbing underlying trend, namely, a resurgence of our mortal 
obsession with red-tape and administration at the expense of attention 
to God-led activity. A lot of folk desperately long tor a renewal of 
spirituality, but fear that we are putting our own preoccupations first. 
Someone was sufficiently exasperated to exclaim that "God didn't have to 
go through three conuni ttees to create the earth!" W'ar ·nlnp,s wen:~ alr.oo 
sounded about the dangers of mistaking activity for action - perhaps we 
in Ilfethodism are over-fond of our belief in the pd.nciple that 'By their 
works shall ye know them' , and not ready enough to comply with the 
injunction to 'Be still, and know that I am God'? 

When it came to considering the Church's future, in 5 -10 years 
time, both realistically and as a long-term goal without restraints, 
people were remarkably clear-sighted. Their aims were convincingly 
stated, not too outrageous or improbable, and obviously the fruit of 
long and careful deliberation. Their visions of the future were amongst 
the most uplifting things we read. Accordingly, we would like to express 
our gratetul thanks to all those who were kind enough to share with us 
their dreams and aspirations, enabling us to gain a perspective on 
Holgate's spiritual situation which few have previously been privileged 
to observe. 



Realisitically, little substantial change is anticipated at Holgate 
during the next decade. There are likely to be cosmetic changes to the 
buildings as we are able to afford them, and ongoing maintenance. ln the 
light of suggestions made elsewhere in the questionnaire, it is hoped 
that there will be improvements in the style of worship, but no drastic 
changes. It is possible that changing lifestyles and attitudes might 
mean a reduction in the number of services to one main one per Sunday. 
The one certainty is that we shall lose the company and contribution of 
.many of our most elderly members, with no guarantee that there wi 11 be a 
corresponding influx of younger ones. Nearly everyone is convinced that 
there still will be a Church here by then <a building at least, even if 
membership numbers have dwindled>, but about its prospects for 
flourishing growth they are less sanguine. 

The fundamental pre-requisite is spiritual renewal: this, coupled 
with the will, energy and enthusiasm of all the members, would set in 
motion the kind of developments we hope for. Many were at pains to 
stress that, though we are in need of all kinds of material 
improvements, none would bring about any greater degree of satisfaction 
if we are still spiritually bankrupt. Our primary duty is feeding the 
spiritually hungry and winning souls: if we can do that, then we will 
have solved our problems regarding human resources and the finance to 
carry through our plans. 

Freed from the constraints of sober speculation, with licence to 
ignore difficulties, harsh practicalities and finance, most people rase 
to the challenge of constructive fantasising, and found it a liberating 
experience. 

Certainly, they want their temporal dreams realised - the separate 
building will be there, serving either as a worship centre or a 
recreation room, the ~ar park will exist and the rest of the grounds 
will be attractive and well cared fo~, the modernisations and 
refurbishments will have been completed indoors, the facilities will not 
be wanting in any way, even the cleaning rota will have been 
discontinued because a paid caretaker will keep the premises spotless 
and inviting- but the people who make all this possible will be the 
present nucleus of faithJul believers, who have been so fired by a 
personal experience of their Living Lord that they can pursue an 
inspired course of mission and outreach, which will fill the church to 
overflowing with new families, youngsters eager to learn about Jesus as 
well as each other, older worshippers who integrate well and display a 
spirit of generous tolerance, newcomers who sense no animosity towards 
them by longer-established members. 

This huge and thriving community will have been drawn .in by the 
genuine warmth of welcome they find - there will be nothing superficial 
about the greeting extended to those who find none elsewhere - and they 
will stay because of the nature of both fellowship and worship: 
vigorous, vibrant, and lively. lhe presence of God wlll be felt 
strongly, and people will discuss and share their fal.th in an outgoing 
and uninhibited way. Bible study and fellowship groups will be well 
attended. 
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During the week, the premises will be full to capacity with groups 
of all ages rueeting regularly. Youngsters will speak so well of their 
experiences, that their 1riends, too, will find us approachable, and 
their parents will overcome their suspicion of 'churchgoers' and join 
us, volunteering their services for fundraising, organising and leading. 
All these will feel that they belong to Holgate, rather than just use 
it, and they will spread the word through the neighbourhood until 
everyone in the locality knows that whatever the need, Holgate can 
provide. 

As well as fostering a deeply satisfying religious life, and a 
caring and sympathetic community service, Holgate will be a haven of 
support for those of its own members in need of sustenance. In the words 
of this year's Prayer Manual, from which one person quoted, Holgate's 
members will "love one another with a pure heart, fervently forbearing 
one another, forgiving one another, bearing one another's burdens". 

For all this work, there will be no shortage of willing volunteers. 
Plenty will have time to spare when needed; they will give without 
counting the cost, and will be content to take a back seat again until 
there is further call for their services. Because of the abundance of 
manpower, jobs within the Church will be distributed fairly: no-one will 
be denied office if they seek it, no one will have to continue in office 
longer than they wish for want of a replaceJEnt. Because people are not 
overtaxed, they will be happy to initiate new ventures within Holgate, 
or take on a post at circuit level. 

Indeed, Holgate Methodist Church will, in the foreseeable future, be 
such a dynamic, forward-thinking Church, in the vanguard of progress, 
that it will be time to consider allocating to it a Minister of its own! 

It is a compelling vision. It has been dreamed by the few, in the 
expectation of benefitting many. It could so easily become The Reality. 
Holgate is praying that the seeds we have sown in the course of this 
exercise will receive the Blessing of the Spirit and will prosper and 
bear fruit before too long. 

***** 
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COli CL us IOliS I 

The major conclusions to be drawn from this report are as follows: 

1) In the process of undergoing this kind of self-assessment, Holgate 
has learned that most of its problems, if not of its own making, are at 
least able to be solved from within the Church. 

2) Once the results of this survey become known, and have been 
circulated within the Church, two lists can be drawn up: one of steps 
which we can take ourselves to improve matters, and one of action which 
we would hope that our new Minister would take. These lists would form a 
plan of action, to be put before the relevant committees for their 
serious consideration. 

3) It is clear that we are not, as a Church, sufficiently 'Circuit
minded'. To our shame (or possibly the Circuit's relief?) NO-ONE could 
suggest any ways in which they thought the Circuit could give us help, 
advice, support or input. Perhaps they will think again, now we have a 
more positive approach outlined. 

4) Prior to this initiative, we, as a Church, had not even considered 
having a '5-10 yr plan'. We realise that we have tended to operate very 
much on a meeting-to-meeting basis, without formulating any ideas for 
the way ahead in the longer term. 

5) Out of the multitude of ideas and opinions expressed, we can condense 
,• the thinking into one question, which <when answered) will give us a 

clue as to the direction in which we proceed: As a Church, is it that 
we are simply not inves ti.ng enough_ <whether time, energy, ideas, money), 
or are we just nqt sbpwi ng a prof it on the investments we do make? 

6) There exists in Holgate Church, as well as the usual measures of 
hypocrisy, uncharitableness, acquiescence and hostility, a vast 
reservoir of solid Christian Love and Devotion. Much of it is submerged 
at present. There lies upon our new Minister, the Rev. Ian Souter, a 
burden of expectation that he will be a catalyst who can help us tap 
these resources. May God help him,· and us. 

********** 


